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Minutes 
 

 
Central CEF Partnership Board 
 

 
Venue: Committee Room - Civic Centre, Doncaster Road, Selby, YO8 

9FT 
 

Date: Wednesday, 2 October 2019 
 

Time: 6.30 pm 
 

Present: District and County Councillors 
Councillors I Chilvers (Chair), Shaw-Wright (Vice-Chair), 
K Arthur, J Chilvers, C Lunn, P Welch, K Franks 
 
Co-opted Members 
Michael Dyson, Margaret Bontoft, Patricia Chambers, Keith 
Watkins and Anthony Wray 
 

Officers present: Mike James - Communications Manager, Selby District 
Council, Amanda Scrimgeour – Development Officer, 
Groundwork and Victoria Foreman – Democratic Services 
Officer, Selby District Council 
 

Others present: None 
 

Public: 0 
 

 
18 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors S Duckett and J Shaw-

Wright, and from M Davis and F Matthews. 
 

19 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST 
 

 There were no disclosures of interest. 
 

20 MINUTES 
 

 The Partnership Board considered the minutes of the meeting held on 31 July 
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2019. 
 
RESOLVED: 

To confirm as a correct record the minutes of the 
Partnership Board meeting held on 31 July 2019. 

 
21 CHAIR'S REPORT 

 
 The Chair informed the Board that the CEF films were now complete and 

would be made public soon. 
 

22 BOARD MEMBER VACANCY - CO-OPTED MEMBER 
 

 The Board discussed the current co-opted member vacancy and noted that 
the deadline for submission of written statements for consideration was 21 
September 2019; none had been received. 
 
The vacancy would continue to be advertised. 
   

23 BUDGET UPDATE 
 

 The Board noted the budget update, which confirmed a remaining balance of 
£24,814.41.  
 
RESOLVED: 

To note the budget update. 
 

24 FUNDING APPLICATIONS 
 

 The Board noted the Funding Framework. 
 

 24.1 SELBY DISTRICT DISABILITY FORUM, 'CENTRAL CEF: 
DISABILITY POSITIVITY', £4,430 
 

  The application was for £4,430 for the Selby District 
Disability Forum. 
 
The Board received the recommendations of the Funding 
Sub-Committee which had met prior to the Board to 
consider the application. The Funding Sub-Committee 
recommended to the Board that the application for 
funding be approved, but that half of the funding amount 
to be awarded initially, followed by a monitoring report 
submitted in 6 months’ time to the funding sub-committee 
detailing the work undertaken, which if acceptable, would 
result in the other half of the funding being released. 
 
The Board acknowledged the view of the Sub-Committee 
but felt that as SDDF had received funding from both the 
Tadcaster and Villages and Southern CEFs, further 
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information regarding the work of these projects should 
be submitted to the Board before a decision was taken 
on the current funding application. It was agreed that this 
additional information would be considered alongside the 
application at the next Partnership Board in January 
2020. 
 
RESOLVED:   

To ask SDDF to submit further 
information regarding the work 
undertaken on other CEF funded 
SDDF projects (from the Tadcaster 
and Villages and Southern CEFs) 
before a decision is taken on the 
SDDF’s current funding application to 
the Central CEF. 

 
25 FEEDBACK FROM THE RECENT COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT FORUM 

 
 The Development Officer gave feedback to the Board from the recent forum 

held at Selby Community Centre on 18 September 2019. Attendance at the 
forum had been poor, and as a result it was resolved that the Central CEF and 
its Community Development Plan (CDP) needed to be refreshed and 
relaunched. It was proposed that a consultation exercise by way of a 
questionnaire be undertaken by the Development Officer, Democratic Services 
and Board Members.  
 
The Development Officer confirmed that she would draft the questionnaire and 
send it out for comment to the Board in the next week or so. The finalised 
version would then be circulated to Board Members, in order for them to 
encourage people in their local communities to complete and return the 
questionnaire.  
 
The Board also agreed that the forum on 11 December 2019 should be 
cancelled, and a consultation event undertaken at Selby Abbey on 22 
November 2019, to coincide with the Selby Abbey 650 Illuminations on the 
same evening. The Development Officer and Board Members would be on 
hand at the event with questionnaires, in order to canvass views and opinions 
from local people. Details of the event and the questionnaire would be 
published online on the Central CEF web pages. 
 
The results of the questionnaire would then be analysed, and a new draft 
Community Development Plan brought to the Board meeting in January 2020 
for comment and discussion. 
 
RESOLVED: 

To ask the Development Officer, Board Members and the 
Democratic Services Officer to undertake the consultation 
exercise for the CDP and Central CEF refresh/relaunch as 
discussed, with the draft CDP to be brought back for 
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discussion by the Board at their meeting in January 2020. 
 

26 COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT PLAN 
 

 The Board agreed that as the Central CEF and its CDP were to be refreshed, 
further discussion on the current CDP was not required. 
 

27 MARKETING, PUBLICITY AND COMMUNICATIONS 
 

 The Board welcomed Mike James, Communications Manager at Selby District 
Council, to the meeting. 
 
The Board acknowledged that the audience reach and engagement with CEF 
related communications was generally poor, with Central CEF having 
particularly low engagement online. Despite the best efforts of the Council’s 
Communications Team. 
 
Board Members noted that the printed press did pick up some CEF related 
stories and press releases, but content on social media was poorly received, 
despite a number of different stories and tactics having been tried. Previous 
suggestions to use groups such as Selby S.O.S on Facebook were not viable 
as the Council or the CEF could not comment as itself. It was clear that a 
different approach should be tried, perhaps by utilising existing networks, links 
and contacts. 
 
The Board agreed that more positive human interest stories relevant to 
people’s lives were needed, and that more thought should to be given as to 
the reasons behind the publicity. The Communications Manager asked the 
Board to consider if the publicity was to enhance the CEF’s reputation, 
encouraging people to apply for grants increase attendance at meetings, or 
better the public’s knowledge of the CEF and its work? Members considered 
these points and felt that it was all of the above.  
 
In thinking about the reasons behind publicity, some key communications 
objectives could be developed that would be included under the standing 
communications agenda item for each Board meeting. The Board could then 
use these objectives to identify an item for publicity each time it met; it was 
suggested that four objectives be developed for this purpose. 
 
A suggestion by the Board was that recipients of grant funding could be 
encouraged to undertake more publicity themselves about the support they 
had received from the CEF; a ‘communications pack’ could be developed to 
issue to funding recipients, with ready-made quotes, logos and other material 
to use. Included in this pack could also be an award or certificate for the group 
that had received the funding, with the potential for these awards or 
certificates to be formally presented at arranged events. 
 
The Board agreed that as the Abbey was a major draw for the town, more 
could be made of it and the Central CEF’s links to it; it was suggested that a 
future CEF forum could even be held at the Abbey. It was key that local 
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people were encouraged to attend events in the town, such as the Picnic 
Brass Bands in the park over the summer, which had been a real success.  
 
Lastly, the Board noted that when the topic of a forum was of concern and 
interest to local people, such as speeding when the forum was held in Barlow, 
the turnout did improve. This emphasised the importance of topics and themes 
that truly interested and concerned local people and their lives.  
 
RESOLVED: 

i. To ask the Communications Manager to develop a 
‘communications pack’ to be issued to recipients of 
Central CEF grant and project funding, in order for them 
to undertake their own publicity about the Central CEF. 
 

ii. To consider holding a future Central community 
engagement forum in Selby Abbey. 

 
iii. To ask the Communications Manager to draft and 

develop four communications objectives for the CEF to 
use when considering items for future publicity. 

 
28 IMPACT REPORTS 

 
 The Board received the impact reports set out in the agenda. 

 
It was noted that the defibrillator at Flaxley Road had now been installed. 
 
M Dyson updated the Board on the Team Up to Clean Up Riverside Project 
and was pleased to report that some sessions ad taken place, with bulb 
planting planned in the coming weeks. The Environment Agency had also 
confirmed that they would be cutting back the willow from the toll bridge which 
would improve and open up the riverside views. 
 
RESOLVED: 

i. To note the impact reports from Flaxley Road TARA and 
Selby District Children’s Literature Festival. 
 

ii. To note the update on the Team Up to Clean Up 
Riverside Project. 

 
29 NEXT MEETINGS 

 
 The Board agreed that rather than hold another forum on 11 December 2019 

while the work of the CEF and the CDP was being refreshed, that this meeting 
should be cancelled and replaced by the consultation event to be held at the 
Selby Abbey 950 Illuminations from 5.30pm on Friday 22 November 2019.  
 
Board Members were encouraged to attend by the Development Officer to 
assist with surveying the public and completing the questionnaires.  
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RESOLVED: 
i. To ask the Democratic Services Officer to cancel the 

forum on 11 December 2019 in favour of the Central CEF 
consultation event on Friday 22 November 2019, to be 
held in front of Selby Abbey to coincide with the Selby 
Abbey 950 Illuminations, from 5.30pm.  

 
ii. To ask Board Members to attend the Central CEF 

consultation event on 22 November 2019 in order to 
assist the Development Officer with surveying the public 
and distribution of questionnaires on the future work 
and direction of the Central CEF and its CDP.  

 
 

 
The meeting closed at 7.05 pm. 


